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MINUTES 

COLUMBIA GATEWAY URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY BOARD MEETING 
May 21, 2024 

PRESIDING: 

BOARD PRESENT: 

BOARD ABSENT: 

STAFF PRESENT: 

CALL TO ORDER 

5:30 p.m. 

City Hall Council Chambers 
313 Court Street, The Dalles, Oregon 97058 

Via Zoom / Livestream via City Website 

Darcy Long, Chair 

Staci Coburn, Scott Hege, Kristen Lillvik, Tim McGlothlin, Dan 
Richardson, Marcus Swift and Ben Wring 

Walter Denstedt 

Director and Urban Renewal Manager Joshua Chandler, Economic 
Development Officer Dan Spatz, City Attorney Jonathan Kara, 
Finance Director Angie Wilson, Secretary Paula Webb 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Long at 5:30 p.m. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Chair Long led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

It was moved by Richardson and seconded by Hege to approve the agenda as presented. The 
motion carried 8/0; Coburn, Hege, Long, Lillvik, McGlothlin, Richardson, Swift and Wring voting 
in favor, none opposed, Denstedt absent. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

It was moved by Coburn and seconded by McGlothlin to approve the minutes of February 20, 
2024 as submitted. The motion carried 7/0; Coburn, Hege, Long, Lillvik, McGlothlin, 
Richardson, and Swift voting in favor, none opposed, Wring abstained, Denstedt absent. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

David Griffith, 409 W. 16th Street, The Dalles 

Mr. Griffith shared his support of the Mint. It has been quite the community center. 

Kevin Ryan, 508 W. 12th Street, The Dalles 

Mr. Ryan shared his support for Tim Schechtel and the Mint Building. The Mint is a vibrant, 
viable business property. Many property owners downtown do not want to create infrastructure 
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for new tenants, presenting a deterrent for small businesses. Mr. Ryan said that Mr. Schechtel 
is trying to develop the building to increase further success for Freebridge Brewing, and 
continue providing social spaces. He said the Board's support would be a wise decision. 

ACTION ITEMS 

Chair Long read the rules of a public hearing. The public hearing opened at 5:45 p.m. 

Adoption of the Fiscal Year 2023/24 Budget for the Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Agency 

Resolution No. 23-003 -A Resolution Adopting the Fiscal Year 2023/2024 Budget for the 
Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Agency, Making Allocations, and Certifying a Request for 
Maximum Tax Revenue to the County Assessor. 

Finance Director Angie Wilson stated at this time, Staff has no recommendation for changes to 
the budget approved by the Urban Renewal Budget Committee on April 16, 2024. Director 
Wilson recommended adoption of the Fiscal Year 2024-2025 Budget. 

Chair Long closed public testimony at 5:47 p.m. 

Board Member Richardson asked if there was movement in the last month that would affect the 
budget with regard to updated costs or changes in opportunity driven projects. Director 
Chandler replied there were no changes. 

It was moved by Swift and seconded by Wring to adopt Resolution No. 24-003 adopting the 
Fiscal Year 2024-2025 Budget for the Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Agency, making 
allocations and certifying a request for maximum tax revenue to the County Assessor. The 
motion carried 8/0; Coburn, Hege, Long, Lillvik, McGlothlin, Richardson, Swift and Wring voting 
in favor, none opposed, Denstedt absent. 

Chair Long closed the public hearing at 5:49 p.m. 

DISCUSSION ITEM 

Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal District Fiscal Analysis, Part II 

Economic Development Officer (EDO) Spatz introduced Nick Popenuk of Tiberius Solutions. 
Mr. Popenuk provided Part 11 of the Fiscal Analysis (Attachment 1). 

Board Member Richardson referred to the Maximum Indebtedness (Ml) of $29.1 M, stating we 
have spent approximately $23.3M. Does the remaining $6M include funds allocated for the 
Basalt Commons project? Mr. Popenuk replied the figures include only expenditures that 
occurred through the end of fiscal year 2022/2023. 

Board Member Richardson again asked, is the remaining $6M inclusive of the Basalt Commons 
project? Director Chandler replied funding will come from the remaining $6M. 

Board Member Swift asked how much of the remaining $5. 7 Ml will go toward Debt Service, 
rather than funding for new projects. Mr. Popenuk replied none of the Ml will go toward Debt 
Service; it is specifically a measure of the remaining capacity to spend on the principal cost of 
capital projects. Debt Service payments do not count against Ml. Only the principal amount of 
capital projects is limited by Ml. 

Board Member Hege asked for an explanation of program income. Mr. Popenuk replied 
"program income" is the industry term for any source of money that is not tax increment 
revenue. Traditionally the main sources of income for urban renewal areas are proceeds from 
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land sale, rent from properties owned by an urban renewal agency, repayment of loans made to 
local businesses, or grant funding received directly by an urban renewal agency. These funds 
are not subject to the Ml limit. 

Board Member Hege asked if administrative costs come out of the remaining Ml. Mr. Popenuk 
replied it does. Both capital projects, and administration of the projects, count against Ml. 

Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Plan - Projects 

Elaine Howard, Elaine Howard Consulting, stated she worked with Staff to identify potential 
projects and how those projects would tie in with recently updated Agency goals and objectives 
(Attachment 2). 

Board Member Hege stated the projects listed would more than use all the available funds; is 
that correct? Mr. Popenuk replied the Agency has only $6M to fund projects. The project list is 
$9M, with Tony's property costs to be determined. Director Chandler noted the staff report by 
EDO Spatz would fine-tune these numbers. 

EDO Spatz acknowledged the long list of projects could not all be funded. Staff hopes to 
establish Incentive Program modifications to provide flexibility and allow funding for some 
projects as additional costs are determined for potential projects. The intent tonight is not to 
approve specific projects, rather a broad discussion of potential projects. 

EDO Spatz presented the staff report. 

Board Member McGlothlin left the meeting at 6:36 p.m. 

Board Member Hege noted a performance bond is not a typical bond required to ensure 
compliance. He urged Staff to further research the bond. 

Board Member Hege referred to "Large Grants" on page 37 of the Agenda Packet, which states 
" ... Minimum match would be 30 percent, consistent with current Mixed Use category." EDO 
Spatz corrected the percentage, stating the minimum match would be 70 percent. 

Board Member Richardson asked about "Residential upgrades." EDO Spatz noted the 
minimum match would be 75 percent. 

Chair Long asked for clarification from the Board regarding the First Street project, which has 
become very expensive. She personally leans toward the fact that the City needs to step up 
more on the First Street project, and potentially the plaza project, rather than Urban Renewal. 
She is more interested in big projects, such as Basalt Commons, but also the Incentive Program 
used for businesses downtown. Urban Renewal is really the source of funds for downtown 
improvement projects. If the Agency uses its funding for projects that have other possible 
funding sources, are we short-changing our downtown? 

Board Member Coburn added it is difficult to comment on some of the projects without a clear 
idea of the remaining funds. Those figures might shift priorities on the list. She also referred to 
"Eligible Projects" on page 37, and asked what is meant by " ... when conducted as part of a 
larger renovation project..." Does this mean larger dollar volume? She would like additional 
clarification. 

Director Chandler replied the intent is to fund a more complete renovation, rather than only roof 
replacement. He agreed the language needs clarification. Currently, the UR Incentive Program 
requires a 30 percent match for a mixed-use project with up to a $150,000 grant. 

Board Member Hege said it is hard to understand why Urban Renewal would fund 70 percent of 
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a straight business project. If the purpose is to incentivize housing, he might consider a lower 
match for a residential project, but not straight business projects. Director Chandler replied the 
Board could consider retaining the mixed-use project at a 30 percent match to incentive 
housing. The increased ceiling on commercial projects is in response to the increase in 
commercial project requests. 

Board Member Hege stated the First Street project is looming. It's unclear; the list says $6.6M. 
Is that project looking for Urban Renewal to fund $6.6M dollars in addition to what is already set 
aside? Or is it actually less, because funds were already set aside? Director Chandler replied 
this is the total project cost right now. $3.SM was transferred to a City account for the project. 

Board Member Richardson noted the Agency will need to find $2.8M for the 1st Street 
Streetscape. The Agency has $6M total indebtedness, and has allocated .±_$1.38M to Basalt 
Commons. This leaves $4.?M unallocated. Urban Renewal could finish P 1 Street and have 
$1.9M remaining for other things. 

Director Chandler stated approximately $1.1 M is budgeted for the Incentive Program; the 
amount is not included in any funds considered for 1st Street. In addition, $2.?M remains in 
Opportunity Driven Projects that will be used to help pay for 1st Street. 

Director Chandler added all the projects listed can fall under the $1.1 M budgeted for the 
Incentive Program. 

Chair Long asked the Board to consider whether or not Urban Renewal dollars should be the 
main source of funds for repairing crumbling infrastructure. It's one thing to fund a cosmetic 
project on 1st Street, it's another thing to be responsible for infrastructure problems. Chair Long 
felt infrastructure is the City's and/or property owners' responsibility. Urban Renewal dollars are 
better spent in other ways. Other funding sources available for 1st Street could not be used for 
downtown. 

Board Member Hege said he understood one grant for 1st Street was returned. He then asked if 
there are any other resources or grants to fund 1st Street. 

Director Chandler introduced Paul Schmidtke of KPFF. Director Chandler added funds could 
potentially be available for this project, but one of the reasons the cost is now reduced is due to 
federal requirements attached to many of these grants. 

Mr. Schmidtke could not speak specifically to the grant amount, or how much ODOT would have 
cost. Typically, projects with federal funding attached have a 40 percent increase in overall 
cost. The increase is due to environmental research, among other requirements, that elongates 
the design prior to construction, which pushes construction start date out, and can also increase 
in terms of escalation. Mr. Schmidtke noted we are on schedule to beat the previously identified 
schedule from federal funding. 

Board Member Richardson suggested Staff return with three alternative funding scenarios for 
comparison of the Agency's options. 

Chair Long requested additional input from the Board. If First Street is in fact an Agency 
responsibility, do we need to look for other funding sources. Should the Agency be filling in 
eroded sidewalks? 

Board Member Hege said in the context of the original plans, it made sense for the Agency. In 
today's context, less so. He is less inclined to be enthusiastic about it. He also noted the cost 
is an estimate at this time. 
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EDO Spatz stated the 2009 bond established different projects that the Agency then became 
legally obligated to address. Streetscape was specifically called out. Legally, there needs to be 
some level of Urban Renewal involvement. No Urban Renewal involvement would probably run 
counter to the intent of the bond obligation. This is a conversation Staff is having with bond 
counsel. 

Board Member Wring said the partnership with ODOT went away with the grant, so we have to 
find another partner; the City is a logical choice. He asked what Public Works could provide. 
Board Member Wring would like to know the cost and scope for each of the different portions of 
the 1st Street project. Applicants come to us for funding their projects; the City is one of those 
customers. We need a list of items planned for 1st Street with associated costs. It will open 
opportunities for funding sources. 

Director Chandler noted the breakdown of total costs on the 1st Street project on pages 54-56 of 
the Agenda Packet. To Board Member Hege's comment, there was a 5 percent contingency on 
this project. We added a 10 percent contingency for this exercise. The two columns on the far 
right itemize the costs for Urban Renewal and for the City. This exercise reflects the City's 
contribution for all street frontages owned by the City. This could be one alternative requested 
by Board Member Wring. 

Director Chandler said it is typically the responsibility of the property owner to pay for right-of­
way infrastructure improvements. The Agency has made a commitment to the 1st Street 
property owners since 2008. Although the City may be able to pay the costs, Chandler asked 
the Board to think before putting those costs back on the property owners. This has almost 
been promised to the property owners over the last 15 years. 

Staff reviewed some value engineering, but wants to retain the scope of the project. As an 
example, can the water fund pay for an underground water pipe? Board Member Wring replied 
what stands out is drainage and sewers on page 54. Can the City can pay a larger portion? 

EDO Spatz said his recollection to 2002 was infrastructure came out of Public Works and 
streetscaping above ground came out of Urban Renewal. 

Chair Long invited public comment. 

Lindsey Giamei. 116 E. Second Street, The Dalles 

Ms. Giamei owns two buildings downtown. Urban Renewal funded some of the upgrades. 
Based on her experience, an applicant takes on a lot with an older building: clutter left behind, 
ceilings falling down, no electric, no plumbing, etc. To install electric the quote is $40,000, 
HVAC is $45,000, drywall is $40,000, and plumbing is $35,000 to $40,000. She is grateful for 
the funding provided. If the Board is considering increasing the funding levels, it would help 
move things along faster. She added that 2nd and 3rd streets still need some love, and a plaza 
should be a higher priority than 1st Street. 

Tim Schechtel, 3511 Sandlin Road. The Dalles 

Mr. Schechtel is co-owner of the Mint building. He came last year with a proposal to help with a 
build out of the Mint. A number of things prevented progress. He was hit at short notice with a 
building codes requirement to install a sprinkler system in the building and were unable to 
continue renovation begun in 2005. He returned to Urban Renewal with a large list; but the cost 
of the fire suppression system shot that project down. Mr. Schechtel liked the discussion 
regarding priorities for further investment in downtown, and agreed with Board Members looking 
seriously at alternatives for 1st Street. He were able to get a portion of the project started with 

COLUMBIA GATEWAY URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY 



MINUTES 
Urban Renewal Agency Board Meeting 
May 21, 2024 
Page 6 of 21 

funding from the Incentive Program and outside funding. He cut the project down to the 
minimum and focused investment to get a build out for Freebridge Brewing. The Incentive 
Program helped a great deal. The project is under way, but still has a shortfall. Mr. Schechtel 
would like to return to discuss those needs. 

Erin Vance, 3511 Sandlin Road, The Dalles 

Ms. Vance does not have a personal financial stake in the Mint. When she moved here, Erin 
Glenn Wines was located in the Mint. She grew a community at the Mint with local community 
members. Even though the winery closed in 2011, beyond that, Mr. Schechtel would give the 
space to local non-profits at no charge. Ms. Vance feels that Urban Renewal has talked about a 
return on investment, one of the reasons given for not approving a grant. There is no greater 
return on investment in our community than to have people who stay and invest in our 
community. 

Michael Leash, 306 Court Street, The Dalles 

Mr. Leash and his mother, Claudia Leash, are working on renovation of the Sigman's 
Flowers/Oaks Hotel building. The budget now is approximately $800,000. They received a 
$200,000 grant from the State of Oregon for exterior work. As part of that work, they plan to 
add four housing units on the second floor. An application has been submitted, and they hope 
to work with Urban Renewal. 

Kelly Ma, 310 E. Second Street, The Dalles 

Since purchasing the building at 310 E. 2nd Street in 2002, major sewer repairs were required 
three separate times. She later sold her business, but retained the building. She is hoping to 
replace the fa9ade, and make The Dalles welcoming. 

Board Member Richardson left the meeting at 7:40 p.m. 

STAFF COMMENTS/ PROJECT UPDATES 

EDO Spatz said 315 Federal Street is an Urban Renewal project that received $50,000. The 
former Chronicle building will become a grocery store. 

The City has been selected for a $500,000 EPA Brownfield Community-Wide Assessment 
grant. This replaces the coalition brownfield grant, which was available across Wasco County. 
The new grant is specific to The Dalles. 

A digital map created by RARE planner Ann Moorhead includes 72 projects with photos and 
narratives funded by Urban Renewal. 

Director Chandler complimented Ann Moorhead's work on the Gitchell Building project, 
"Illuminate The Dalles." The project was funded by Urban Renewal. 

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS / QUESTIONS 

Board Member Hege asked if the map is available on the website now. Spatz indicated it will be 
posted following final review. Before it goes public, Spatz will send the link to board members 
for their review and comment. 

Board Member Hege said he was happy with tonight's discussion. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

Being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. 

Meeting conducted in a room in compliance with ADA standards. 

Submitted by/ 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 

SIGNED: 

ATTEST: 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 
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